CEPP Minutes

September 6, 2006

In attendance:  Molly Appel, Beau Breslin (Chair), Jon Brestoff, Deb Hall, Matt Hockenos, Pat Hilleren (Scribe), Dan Nathan, Kyle Nichols, and Muriel Poston

For the benefit of new members, this meeting began with an informal discussion about the structure and process of CEPP and responsibilities as members of CEPP.  This discussion included i) a primer on the taking of minutes; ii) the process of delegating an issue or charge to a task force or sub committee- how they differ, and when it seems most appropriate to keep an issue before the full membership of CEPP; iii) the need for CEPP members to be informed of College issues; and iv) the need for CEPP presence at all faculty meetings and open forums.  There was strong support for the idea (presented by a member of student academic council) for the need to find opportunities to strengthen the relationship/communication between faculty and student governance.

The following topics were discussed:

1.  CEPP Membership

We had a brief discussion regarding CEPP membership.  
2.  Beijing Program

A proposal was brought before CEPP by the Beijing steering committee to terminate the relationship with Beijing University and replace it with a relationship with the International Education of Students organization (IES).  Three central issues in the existing (Beijing University) relationship that led to this proposal were that i) the relationship was financially unsustainable; ii) The College had little control over course content iii) there was little to no opportunity for College faculty to instruct.  In consideration of the expectations of the Freeman Foundation (that ends next year), whose funding helped to establish the program, the steering committee recommended that the College continue a program in Beijing by partnering with IES, an organization with a seemingly strong and proven track record. A partnership with IES would be more easily sustainable, would allow much greater flexibility in course content, permit student exchange, and would enhance College faculty participation.  It was noted that the Freeman Foundation Grant also stipulates a need to create professional faculty development opportunities. Elements of this relationship with IES must still be negotiated. 

It was decided by CEPP to submit two separate motions to the floor of the faculty:  the first to terminate the relationship with Beijing University and the second to create a relationship with IES.

3.  Advisory Committee on International Study (ACIS)

Discussion centered on proposed changes to student opportunity in short-term study abroad and semester abroad.  An earlier proposal by an IPPC subcommittee on financial aid (Admissions and Financial Aid) that would in effect reduce the opportunity for short term and semester abroad opportunities, owing largely to financial aid resources, has been rescinded.  

The current ACIS guidelines are extant. There is an October 15 deadline for submission of short-term study abroad proposals reflecting an 18-month period between proposal submission and the target date of the program. Students will still apply for financial assistance independently.  Credit will still be allocated as the programs are coupled with a class.  One issue that remains to be clarified is managing faculty compensation (credit hours and instructional load) for short-term study abroad programs.

Two proposed changes to the short-term study abroad program are as follows:  i) financial aid packages for study abroad students receiving financial aid will be 50% grant and 50% loan; and ii) a maximum number of short term study abroad programs available to any student will be three per academic year.

4.  Writing Task Force (WTF)

A 16-point set of recommendations, developed by the Writing Task Force, was brought to CEPP during the 2005/06 academic year.  Owing to urgency in other matters, only one CEPP meeting was devoted to a discussion of the WTF.  In that only one member of CEPP was present on the writing taskforce (M. H), there is a real need to devote a full CEPP-member discussion to this set of recommendations and subsequently to present CEPP’s writing recommendations for an open forum discussion. A central issue is whether CEPP will endorse all 16 points of the task force recommendations as written or if CEPP will choose to modify the recommendations in the development of a proposal that will form the basis of a faculty-wide open forum discussion on student writing.  

A timeline was suggested for the WTF proposal that included devoting significant discussion of this issue during the next two CEPP meetings, hosting an open faculty forum in October, presenting the motion to the floor of the faculty in November and conducting a faculty vote in December before the end of the 2006 fall academic term.

5.  CEPP sub-committee appointments. 

Dan Nathan volunteered to serve as a CEPP representative on the CEPP FYE sub-committee.

6. Tenure Lines in Interdisciplinary (ID) Programs

At the request of the CAPT, CEPP will study if tenure lines in ID programs are appropriate and feasible.  The rationale for the request from the CAPT that CEPP be involved in this issue is that the CAPT views their role as procedural and that the issue of tenure lines in programs is, ultimately, an issue of policy. 

A brief discussion centered on means by which CEPP might identify programs that, by their nature, are interdisciplinary and would be best served by the opportunity to provide one or more tenure lines within the program (as might be the case proposed for Environmental Studies).  This scenario is contrasted with faculty lines that rest largely within one discipline, but are contractually obligated to serve some percentage of their time in an ID program (i.e. a Biology tenure track line with a 33% contractual obligation to Neuroscience).  The need to address the ‘tenure track line in programs’ issue is made more urgent by a recent grant to Skidmore College from the Arthur Vining Davis foundation stipulating funds for a tenure-track line in Environmental Studies.  

